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M I N U T E S:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Jeffrey Lewis at 4:04 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General.

CONSENT AGENDA:

The Consent Agenda motion for October was:

Motion 05:49:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to approve the Minutes, as written, of the Special and Regular Meetings of the Board of Trustees, held on the following dates:





Wednesday, September 14, 2005 – Special Session





Wednesday, September 28, 2005 – Regular Meeting

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously. 

ACTION:  APPROVE RESOLUTION NO. 90, “SHORELINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE FACULTY SENATE:”

Chair Lewis asked that this action item (No. 6) be moved forward on the agenda so Professor Rachel David, the faculty member who was providing background to this item, could make her presentation before leaving to teach her evening class.

Professor David explained that the formation of the Faculty Senate in 1969 by Board Resolution No. 18 was based on RCW 28B.50.145 that required Boards to create Faculty Senates.  Since then the RCW has been changed, saying Boards "may" create a Senate. The Senate was also created at a time when the College did not have a Federation.  Resolution No. 18 therefore contains outdated language and is in need of revision.

The Faculty Senate was created legitimately and has been a valuable, and at times crucial, part of this institution.  With the exception of a lull during the early 1990s, the Faculty Senate has been actively involved in college matters for over 3 decades.  During the past several years, a growing collaboration has developed between the Federation and the Senate, with the realization that faculty concerns and contract issues may at times overlap, but are not one and the same.  

The Faculty Senate Council approved this resolution on June 1, 2005.  The College Council approved the resolution on October 4, 2005.

Motion 05:50
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to amend Board Resolution No. 18 as presented.

The Board voted unanimously to approve this motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra. 

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Executive Director of Community Programs, Ms. Thalia Saplad, announced that, due to an idea by Assistant Director for International Education, Ms. Colleen Ferguson, a competition was held for students participating in the Study Abroad program in which the students submitted their photos taken during their experience in a competition.  The winners are on display in the Library and are also on exhibit throughout the campus.  

TRENDS AND UPDATES:
Enrollment

Dr. Lambert explained that this year Shoreline is eligible to receive 41 growth FTEs.  He asked Vice President Darlene Miller, co-chair of the Instructional Services Council, to make the case for the college whether to accept all 41, a subset of the total, or to refuse all 41.  This option will be presented in its entirety to the campus, with input from Director of Public Information, Ms. Judy Yu, and Manager of High School Student Relations, Mr. Jeffrey Omalanz-Hood.  

Vice President Miller said that Executive Director for Governmental Relations, Dr. John Lederer, is working on cross-campus sources for funding for grants.  She emphasized that the college must successfully address Strategic Planning and Enrollment Management otherwise the budget issues will worsen.  

The funding resulting from the additional 41 FTEs is already calculated into the budget, but earmarked for specific purposes.

ACTION:  APPROVE BOARD MEETING SCHEDULE FOR 2006:

Board Bylaws state that Regular Meetings of the Board of Trustees will be held on the fourth Wednesday1 of each month.
Notice of any Special Meetings will be publicized in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Law. 

	Winter Quarter 2006
	Spring Quarter 2006
	Fall Quarter 2006

	January 25, 2006
	April 26, 2006
	September 27, 2006

	February 22, 2006
	May 24, 2006
	October 25, 2006

	March 15, 20061
	June 28, 2006
	December 6, 20062


1 – Board Meets Third Wednesday in March
2 –Combines November and December 2006

Motion 05:51:
Ms. Elsa Welch moved that the Board of Trustees approve the proposed Regular Meeting dates for calendar year 2006.  
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion and asked for a brief discussion prior to the call for a vote.

Ms. Loyer Nelson asked that, in addition to the Regular Board Meeting dates, other key dates, including the Governor’s Conference on December 13, the TACTC Winter Conference on February 12-14, 2006, and the TACTC Spring Conference on May 18-20, 2006, be including on the schedule as dates to remember. 
At the conclusion of discussion, the Board voted unanimously to approve the schedule of the Regular Meetings of the Board of Trustees for calendar year 2006. 

ACTION:  ADOPT BOARD RESOLUTION NO. 91, “ADOPTING SBCTC RESOLTUION 05-09-21 ESTABLISHING AN OPERATING FEE WAIVER FOR CITIZENS DISPLACED AS A RESULT OF HURRICANE KATRINA:”

At the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges meeting held September 26, 2005, Resolution 05-09-21 was adopted.  To comply with the terms of the Resolution, which gives authorization to individual community and technical college Boards to waive tuition for citizens displaced by Hurricane Katrina, a Resolution has been drafted for the Board to consider for adoption.  By adopting this Resolution, the Board authorizes the College to provide the waivers.  

This Resolution would be valid for just one year (see SBCTC Resolution 05-09-21) and does not waive costs for textbooks or college fees.  Participants would be counted as FTEs and would be eligible for in-state tuition after the waiver year. 
Motion 05:52
Ms. Gidget Terpstra made a motion that the Board of Trustees approve Resolution No. 91, “Adopting SBCTC Resolution 05-09-21 Establishing an Operating Fee Waiver for Citizens Displaced as a Result of Hurricane Katrina.”
REPORT:  PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH:

Presidential Search Consultant Selection 

Dr. Lambert distributed copies of the proposals from the five Presidential Search Consultant RFPs to the Board.  

After discussing options for reviewing the RFPs and interviewing potential consultants, the Board agreed that all Trustees should be involved in the choice of consultant and that the Board should hold a special meeting to interview the consultants in a public session open to the campus and the community.  

The Board asked that the top three candidates, as prioritized by an objective numerical rating by College staff, be interviewed.  

Board Secretary Michele Foley will coordinate Trustees’ schedules to determine when the open public meeting to interview Presidential Search Consultant candidates will be held.  Vice President Brandt will notify the consultants once the date is selected.  
Presidential Search Screening Committee

Dr. Lambert then distributed three options for composition of the Presidential Search Screening Committee.  He said the Foundation had expressed an interest in having more than one external community member on the committee and that the faculty had proposed including at least one associate faculty representative on the committee.  

Mr. Alan Smith, Assistant Attorney General, stated that the Presidential Search Screening Committee is considered a Board of Trustees sub-committee and is subject to the provisions of the Open Public Meetings Act.  He recommended that the Board approve the composition of the Screening Committee.  

Of the three choices, the “Alternative Proposal,” consisting of four full-time faculty, one associate faculty, three classified staff members, three students, three exempt, three external community members, one chair (whether voting or non-voting to be decided), one (at least) ex-officio Board member and one ex-officio human resources/equity representative, was the preferred choice of the Board.

Motion 05:53:
Mr. Dick Stucky made a motion that the Board accept the “Alternative Presidential Search Screening Committee” proposal.
The motion was seconded by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis who asked if there was further discussion prior to the call for the vote.
Discussion commenced, centering on whether the chair should be a voting or non-voting member.  The Trustees determined that decision could be made at a later date.  

The Board also asked for comments from constituency representatives Professor Karen Toreson, Ms. Peggy Lytle, and Mr. Elliot Newlin.

Upon conclusion of the discussion, the Board voted unanimously to accept the “Alternative Presidential Search Screening Committee” proposal.  

Presidential Search Focus Groups

Dr. Lambert reported that the College has arranged for ten Focus Group sessions, starting November 1.  They are offered at a wide variety of times to accommodate schedules.  Board members can attend as observers without calling a formal Board meeting. 

The recruitment notice will be synthesized in part from the focus group responses with oversight by the Presidential Search Consultant. 

REPORT:  BUDGET PROCESS UPDATE:

Ms. Beverly Brandt, Executive Vice President for Administrative Services, reported that, due to the urgent need to address the budget cuts, the Budget Committee has decided to meet weekly. 

Vice President Brandt is recommending that, in addition to the previous $1.4 million cut, an additional $500,000 must be cut.  She reviewed the proposed timeline to prioritize what must be cut and which campus entity would be responsible.  By the end of the process, she said, the College will meet the Board’s goal of financial stability.  

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis asked Vice President Brandt if a revised budget would be ready for approval by the Board at the December 7 meeting.  She said the revised budget would be ready by that date and clarified that whatever actions would be needed to balance the budget could not take place until the Board approves the revisions.  

Referring to “Values and Principles 2006-2006” under the “Source of Funds” tab in the notebook distributed to the Board at the September 28, 2005 Regular Meeting as part of the budget approval process,  Ms. Brandt proposed to change the wording as follows:
Current wording:  

4.  If a Reduction in Force is to occur, decisions will be data based 

     and made in the best interest of the college mission, vision, and values.

Proposed wording:

4.  When If a Reduction in Force is to occur, decisions will be data based 

     and made in the best interest of the college mission, vision, and values.

Discussion ensued on the implications of changing the wording of this item.  Mr. Dick Stucky said that once the wording changes, the college community will understand that potential reductions in staff will occur.  He was hoping to avoid this situation, but the budget deficit has grown to just under $2 million.  Ms. Brandt added that there is not a cushion for the increase to energy costs, which she estimated at 15 per cent.  Mr. Stucky suggested that the Board take action to change the wording at this meeting in anticipation of potential reductions in staff.  Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson added that it is the Board’s responsibility to keep the institution solvent. Chair Lewis said the Board is committed to upholding a collaborative process to make the tough decisions.  

Motion 05:54
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the wording of Item No. 4 of the “Values and Principles 2006-2006” under the “Source of Funds” tab in the notebook distributed to the Board at the September 28, 2005 Regular Meeting be changed as follows:
4.  When If a Reduction in Force is to occur, decisions will be data based and made in the best interest of the college mission, vision, and values.

Ms. Elsa Welch seconded the motion and the Board voted unanimously to approve it. 

Ms. Brandt said she would provide the financial reports to the Board at the December 7 meeting. 
REPORT:  FOUNDATION:

Ms. Kae Peterson reported that, on November 15, the Foundation would hold the annual Student Success Breakfast.  Last year the Foundation was able to assist 180 students, which translates into a substantial impact on FTEs.  This year, Phillips Medical will underwrite this event, which will pay tribute to Foundation Member Jack Rogers.  Attendees will be given information about the current status of the Foundation, including a pie chart with divisions showing how funds are expensed.  Scholarships, grants and loans comprise the majority of assistance provided to students.  

The Foundation has added three new members and elected Mr. Harley O’Neil as President.  Ms. Peterson reminded everyone that the Faculty Excellence Award, this year given to Professor Venus Deming, is sponsored by the Foundation.  

She added that she has visited all service area Rotaries and City Council meetings to provide information about the upcoming Presidential Search, noting her presentations were well received by everyone.

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson congratulated Mr. Lewis on becoming Board Chair for the coming year.  She thanked outgoing chair Ms. Elsa Welch for her work this past year.

Professor Toreson announced that faculty have voted to approve the new salary schedules which will be implemented shortly.  Elections are being held for CRAG, Dismissal Review, and Academic Review Committees and there is much faculty interest in the College’s campus-wide committees.  She said everyone’s workload has increased due to the budget cuts, and reminded those present of the cost of balancing the budget issues with providing what is best for students.   

Professor Toreson said the college’s situation is not completely grim because the attitude is different.  She has enjoyed recent Board meetings which seem much more real and make her feel like a person.  The campus atmosphere has improved, but it doesn’t completely take away the concerns, including what will happen when the PUB goes off line.  The ultimate concern is students and the College must continue to offer programs which will benefit them and help them in their future endeavors.  

Mr. Dick Stucky said he has witnesses a Reduction-in-Force where over 200 staff members were released and it was difficult.  He assured Professor Toreson, staff and students that the Board will do everything it can to take students’ needs now and for the net forty years into account should Shoreline face a Reduction-in-Force situation.  

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, thanked the Board for hiring Dr. Lambert as Interim President.  Referring to a Reduction-in-Force, she said there are two Compass members who can assist, noting that students also miss out on support services when non-instructional areas are RIFed.  She thanked the Board for asking staff opinions on the composition of the Presidential Search committee.  

Concluding her remarks, Ms. Lytle thanked Vice President Brandt for consulting with staff when looking for ways to cut the budget.  She said that doing so removes the surprise.  She hopes this new open communication will continue.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Elliot Newlin, reported that Student Government is formalizing its goals into a Work Plan, which, when finished, will be brought to Faculty Senate Council, President’s Leadership Team and the Board of Trustees at its December 7 meeting.  Student Government will make priorities and a major goal is communication.  Parking, recycling, coaching stipends, the presidential search, PUB offline compromises, the PUB remodel, design of the College’s web site, activities calendar, a faculty advisor to student programs, student programs relationship to student government, rewriting the constitution and what to do with the funds governed by the student fee agreement.    

Mr. Newlin continued his report by summarizing Club, Arts and Entertainment and Student Senate activities

He noted that Student Government will schedule one meeting per quarter at the Lake Forest Park location to be sure students there are included with what is happening on the main campus.  Mr. Newlin recognized Mr. Chris Mitchell, Student Advocate, who has been actively recruiting students for committees.  

He distributed the Student Guide, Student Arts and Entertainment brochures, athletic events schedule and provided Gold Cards for each member of the Board.  He called attention to Shoreline’s Women’s Soccer Team, which is going to the regional championships for the first time ever.  Men’s Soccer is on track to make the playoffs.  

Concluding his remarks, Mr. Newlin said the upcoming presentation by guest lecturer Ward Churchill has inspired a national outcry.  He has heard from people from all over the United States saying they will picket.  It is a challenge for the students to determine how to handle the protests while making sure the integrity of the presentation is preserved.  

Mr. Dick Stucky commented that this give-and-take is what student life is all about, saying it is very exciting.  

REPORT:  SCC INTERIM PRESIDENT:

Dr. Lambert began his report by reviewing the President’s Leadership Team Key Focus Areas list.  He committed to holding at least one All-Campus meeting per month and has asked that President’s Leadership Team members attend more college events.  

Selection of the Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs is currently underway.  Of the seven or eight applicants, four were internal and three were invited to make an all-campus presentation.  Dr. Susan Hoyne, Dr. Andrea Rye and Dr. John Backes are the three finalists.  Dr. Lambert pointed out that there was no statistical difference in feedback from those presentations, saying each candidate is a strong contender.  He will meet with each finalist next week with the goal of making the decision by the end of next week. 

Dr. Lambert again emphasized that administration must be held accountable, be more transparent, and be open and honest with the campus, something that takes much time and energy to do. 

He noted that the College’s Diversity Compass is working to address a diversity assessment framework.  The Diversity Compass was developed in response to a statewide accreditation effort indicating that there is no effective way of measuring diversity.  The goal of this group is ambitious, but committed.  
He continued, saying the Dean Team is also working diligently on the Instructional Efficiency model, and the Operations group, consisting of administrators, has been looking at restructuring who they are, their purpose and how they can best serve the College.  An evaluation process, consistent with the goals of the Climate Task Force, will be implemented.  

Dr. Lambert, along with Vice President for Student Services, Dr. Zakiya Stewart, and members of the faculty and staff, attended the 2005 Faculty and Staff of Color Conference, held in Pasco, October 20 and 21.  Key message of the conference is the huge influx of people who will be underserved educationally for the next ten years.  Their needs will be different than traditional students.  How do we—the system as a whole-- tap and serve these students?

He and Trustee Dick Stucky attended the New Trustee Orientation on October 14 at Highline Community College.  

Dr. Lambert said the College is doing many things in a short period of time and his goal is to do it in a thorough, thoughtful fashion.  

Chair Jeffrey Lewis asked that his report be delayed until after the “Other Items” agenda item.

OTHER ITEMS:

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson proposed that the Board conduct a self-evaluation at the November retreat.  

Mr. Dick Stucky reported that, at the October 14 New Trustee Orientation, he felt like an “old hand” after what has occurred at Shoreline over the past ten months.  It is an honor to be the newest Trustee, he said, and he is pleased at how things are moving ahead. 

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis said that the Board has not approved a contract for the Interim President and he asked AAG Mr. Alan Smith to prepare and present a contract.  

Mr. Smith had copies of a proposed Interim President Contract, which he distributed to Dr. Lambert and to each Trustee.  This draft has been approved as to form by the AAG, but not finalized.  

Dr. Lambert’s contract will be retroactive to his appointment as Acting President on September 1, 2005, then appointment as Interim President on October 13, 2005, through June 30, 2006, at which time the new president is scheduled to begin.  The salary associated with this appointment is $145,000, annualized.  
Mr. Smith reviewed the contents of the proposed contract with the Board and changes were suggested, which Mr. Smith explained could be noted and initialed in the contract, so it could be approved in a timely manner today.  

Responding to Mr. Lewis’ question about what provision would be implemented if no permanent president had been appointed by the end of this contract, Mr. Smith said this contract could be renewed.

Motion 05:54:
Ms. Gidget Terpstra moved that the Board of Trustees approve the proposed contract for Interim Shoreline Community College President Dr. Lee Lambert, retroactive to September 1, 2005, through June 30, 2006, at an annualized salary of $145,000, as amended.  

The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Dick Stucky, was approved by a unanimous “aye” vote of the Board. 
REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Board Chair Jeffrey Lewis said the Board wanted to take a moment to say “Thank You” to the woman, Ms. Elsa Welch, who served as Chair over the past year.  Mr. Lewis presented a plaque to Ms. Welch on behalf of the Board and said the Board members had also contributed to a gift certificate for Ms. Welch and her husband, Gordon.  

Ms. Welch said she, as Board Chair, and the Board members has faced many challenges this past year.  The College, she said, trusted that the Board would do the right thing.  She has been impressed with the level of commitment she has witnessed in both staff and students.  The Board members worked together to forge decisions that were right for the College.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Chair Lewis announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for 15 minutes for the purpose of reviewing the performance of a public employee and would reconvene in public session to adjourn the Regular Meeting.

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for December 7, 2005, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Lewis adjourned the meeting at _____.







Signed: __________________________ 








      Jeffrey P. Lewis, Chair

Attest: ____________________, 2005 

_______________________________ 

     Michele Foley, Secretary

